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SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES                                
AMESBURY HIGH SCHOOL

DECEMBER 18, 2012
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Present at 7:00 p.m. were Thatcher Kezer, Chair, Debra LaValley, Stan Schwartz, Bonnie Schultz, Gale Hanshaw, Tom McGee, Peter Hoyt, Michele S. Robinson, Superintendent of Schools and Jonah Einson, Student Representative. 

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. The Pledge of Allegiance was lead by Ms. Hanshaw followed by a moment of silence for the victims of the shootings at Sandy Hook Elementary School in Newtown, Connecticut.  
II.
COMMENTS BY VISITORS, DELEGATIONS

None.
III.
PRESENTATIONS

A.
Retiree Presentation of Gifts


The Chair presented a Mayoral Citation and a Legislative Citation from Michael



Costello as well as a gift to three retirees:  Anne Verret-Speck, 16 years of service



Diane Mercier, 20 years of service and Dr. Barrie Paster, 38 years of service.



Dr. Paster was detained a few minutes but as soon as he arrived he was 



recognized and given the departing gifts. 



The Chair recognized the attendance of members of the City Council.


B.
Presentation on School Safety – Police Chief Gagnon & Lieutenant Ouellet


Chief Gagnon and Lieutenant Ouellet spoke about the proactive approach the



police department takes relating to school safety in all schools.


Members of the Amesbury Police Department make periodic visits to the 



schools and there is a Memorandum of Understanding between the District



Attorney, the Amesbury Police Department and the Amesbury School



Department stating the close collaboration to take place through all



service agencies connected to the school department.  Local drills take place, 


i.e., school lockdowns and shelter in place exercises. There are school crisis teams 

and random school walk-throughs each day by police officers.



Since the shootings just last week, there have been many meetings and



discussions regarding how to improve on our safety measures already in place.



This presentation was followed by a question and answer period with


members of the community in attendance.



Lieutenant Ouellet closed with the three-way approach that is used at all schools;



prevention and mitigation, reaction, and post-action.  Chief Gagnon



spoke highly about the work of Deb Smith and The Pettengill House



with regard to meeting the needs of students and families.  This collaboration 



is constant and consistent. 
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Following the presentation and question and answer period, the Mayor



introduced his new Chief of Staff, Eric Gregoire.  Mr. Gregoire was



welcomed to Amesbury by the members of the School Committee.


C.
High School Improvement Plan


Principal Hamond used a Smart Goals format to take the committee



through the high school improvement plan.  Goal 1 spoke to the


preparation for the NEASC site visit, Goal 2 included Core Values


on Learning, Goal 3 was about data and evidence of student achievement,



Goal 4 focused on student assessment and the use of school-wide rubrics,



etc.



Middle School Improvement Plan



In the absence of Principal Curry, Ms. Randall, Interim Assistant Principal,



made the middle school’s improvement plan presentation.  The middle school



also used the Smart Goals format.  The professional practice Smart Goal has


key actions that include Math and ELA teachers continuing with the work of 


writing units of study that develop critical thinking skills.  Science teachers will 


use journaling consistently in grades 5-8.



Their student Smart Goal has key actions including grade levels utilizing



Curriculum Enrichment/Curriculum Instruction student blocks to



provide remediation for students who have been identified as needing 



additional time in Math.  During Team and grade level Curriculum Planning 


Times (CPT) teachers will analyze results of instructional strategies.



Ms. Randall explained what the Progress and Performance Index (PPI) means



and how it is used by the teachers and administration to assess student


performance.



The Cashman and Amesbury Elementary Schools’ Principals, Ms. Charette and



Mr. Helliesen were also in attendance to answer any questions the School



Members may have from their presentations at the previous meeting.  There



was a brief question and answer period.

IV.
 ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS


A.
Director of Assessment and Accountability Report


None.

B.
Superintendent’s Report


Dr. Robinson thanked the police department and the professionals in the



buildings for helping us to bring back normalcy 



The USDA has sent out an update indicating they are easing up on their 



requirements with regards to weekly grains and protein requirements to our 


school lunch program. They indicated they will be more flexible at least for the 


rest of this school year.
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The Superintendent appreciated the hard work and time that went



into the four school improvement plan reports.  She emphasized that there is


a major focus for all schools on curriculum writing, integrating the common



core standards in just a few years. Teachers are working collaboratively across 


grade levels and buildings to develop and align curriculum.


Very soon the MCAS assessment tests will be web-based.  There is much to do to 


prepare, particularly as it relates to infrastructure.  



Ms. LaValley introduced the new Assistant Superintendent, Deirdre Farrell,



from the Newburyport Public Schools, who has come across the river to work



for the Amesbury Public Schools.  Ms. Farrell stated her delight at being a part


of the Amesbury school community.
V.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL OR EARLY CONSIDERATION
A. Approval of Minutes

Motion by Mr. McGee, seconded by Ms. Hanshaw to approve the minutes dated December 4, 2012. Unanimous, Yes, Student Rep., Yes.

B.
Business


1.
Acceptance of School Improvement Plans

Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. LaValley to accept all School Improvement Plans as presented, Unanimous, Yes, Student Rep., Yes.


2.
Conflict of Interest Law Online Training



Ms. LaValley asked to put this item on the agenda to remind all



municipal departments to take this test online and give the certificate




to the City Clerk as soon as possible.  If you did not receive a link




to the test, please call the City Clerk.

C.
Warrant



1.
$490, 742.89


Motion by Mr. Schwartz, seconded by Ms. Hanshaw to approve the warrant dated December 13, 2012 in the amount of $490,742.89.  Unanimous, Yes.
VI.
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

A.
Subcommittee Reports


1.
Budget/Finance Subcommittee – Ms. LaValley




Ms. LaValley announced that the subcommittee will meet again on 1/3/13.
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2.
Policy Subcommittee – Ms. Hanshaw
Ms. Hanshaw stated that the subcommittee met last Thursday
during the high school lockdown drill and will meet again

on January 24th.


3.
Personnel Subcommittee – Stanley Schwartz



Mr. Schwartz stated that the subcommittee met briefly and



went over the Personnel Report.  A copy of the latest report




will be sent to the full committee.

B.
Communications

1.
Student Advisory Council – Jonah Einson


Jonah stated that the Student Advisory Council will be sending



the School Committee a formal thank you for hosting them at



the last meeting.  The SAC members wanted Jonah to thank



the committee for inviting them.  The Council



will be meeting with the Senior Advisor to discuss using



21st century skills to prepare for whatever they want to do



after graduating from AHS.  


Ms. LaValley thanked all those who put together the receptions



prior to the last two school committee meetings.



Mr. McGee attended the Cashman School winter chorus event



given by Mrs. Kimball and the students at CES.  He also noted



that there was additional equipment for them to use thanks



to funds from AEFI.
VII.
FUTURE MEETINGS AND AGENDA ITEMS


1.
Special Education Facilitators Update (2/5/13)



2.
Joint Training on Evaluation Tool MASC (1/13)



3.
Mid-Year Review of School Committee Goals (2/11/13)



4.
2013-2014 School Calendar (2/5/13)



5.
NEASC Update (1/15/13)



6.
School Choice Vote (4/2/13)



7.
Day on the Hill (4/30/13)



8.
NSBA Conference (4/12 to 4/15)
VIII.
PRESS CONFERENCE
 None.

IX.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


A.
The Chair announced that the full committee will enter into



Executive Session under Open Meeting Law (Ch. 30A, S. 21a) and



that the committee will not reconvene in public session but will



adjourn from the executive session at its conclusion.


Roll Call Vote:  Kezer, Yes; LaValley, Yes; Schwartz, Yes; Schultz, Yes; Hanshaw, Yes;

McGee, Yes; Hoyt, Yes at 9:25 p.m.
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Respectfully Submitted,






Tom McGee, Secretary
Amesbury Public Schools Mission Statement

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
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